STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

November 4, 2013 – 2:00 PM

Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown, DE
PRESENT:  Brian Hartman, Vice-Chair; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Tammy Clifton, DVR; Dr. Jane Crowley, A.I. duPont Hospital; Esther Curtis, Point of Hope; Jim & Debbie Dunlap, Parents; William Farley, DE Commission of Veterans Affairs (DCVA); Tony Horstman, SCPD/Parent; Gigi Law, Parent; Julie Leusner, DSCYF/DPBHS; Chris Long, DHSS/DDDS; Kim Marsh, United Health Care; Carolyn Morris, DSAAPD; Al Rose, DDC; Liz Schantz, Advocate; Kristin Cosden/Thaddeus Williams, GACEC (for Wendy Strauss); and Jo Singles, Support Staff.
ABSENT:  Ann Phillips, Chair-Parent/Family Voices; Dee Anderson, DDDS/PASRR; Felicia Connor, Open Door, Inc.; Mary Fox, DPCI; Lisa Furber, BIAD; Jody Hougentogler, Parent; J. Kevin Massey, DPH; Dale Matusevich, DOE;  Dara Schumaier, DHSS/DSAMH and Kyle Hodges, Staff .
CALL TO ORDER:
Brian called the meeting to order at 2:05 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

There were no additions or deletions to the agenda. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Kim requested the following sentence on page 3 paragraph 2 be added:  Kim explained that the initial assessment determines if behavior health services are needed.  This is reviewed at least at 90 day intervals.  At any time a behavioral health case manager can be assigned.  Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the October 7, 2013 minutes as amended.  
BUSINESS

State Models for Management of Youth Concussion
Jane referred to a handout on REAP Concussion Guidelines from the Rocky Mountain Hospital for Children.  Jane explained that this project is a whole management system that is a community-based concussion management program for families, schools and medical professionals.  Jane added that New York and Colorado are currently using this system.  Jane stated that another option is the CDC’s Acute Concussion Evaluation (ACE); the forms can be found on the CDC website.    

Brian spoke about the Youth Concussion Action Plan reviewed at the last meeting.  He asked if one of the goals is to get school districts on the same wavelength so there will be a uniform statewide approach.  Jane explained that it is meant to get some uniform documentation, for example, using CDC forms.  The REAP system outlines a broader range, with very specific roles for parents in primarily managing the Return to School aspect.  This system gives parents a lot of education/information so they can also monitor their child’s Return to Play in contact sports.  Jane noted that they are seeing children in public high schools at the A.I. duPont Clinics being Returned to Play without having a physician’s clearance.

Brian asked if Delaware Special Olympics are covered by DIAA.  Jane commented that massive baseline testing will be done at the National Special Olympics.  Debbie asked if the object of the Summit held earlier was to education families.  Jane explained that the Summit was a group of interested stakeholders, including educational, medical, State agency and sports representatives.  An Action Plan was developed with three main recommendations:

1. Establish a uniform documentation protocol between the medical community and the schools, for both sports and non-sports related concussions.

2. Develop a training program for healthcare providers focused on the diagnosis and management of concussions.  Consider statutory change that would require physicians who managed concussion to complete approved training in diagnosis, management and return to activity (school and sports).  

3. Establish a Youth Sports Advisory Council to address education and regulation of community, recreational and travel sports programs.

Al asked how physicians would receive training and accreditation.  Jane explained that it is still being worked out.  She added that CDC and the National Federation of High School Athletics have online physician training.  She commented that this is very doable since there are a lot of computer models available, where a physician commits to doing the 30-minute training and receives a certificate, which could be communicated to the DIAA.  Currently, there is no statutory obligation for non-school related sports.  Jane stated, as a group, we should try to get something far reaching because there still are some schools that do not do baseline testing for kids in high risk sports, for kids with learning disabilities and other special education qualifications.  Action Item:  Kyle will inquire with Ann Grunert of the Delaware Special Olympics regarding their Return-To-Play standards and what they do about concussions.  

Bill asked if this only covers school-related sports.  Jane explained that current statutes only cover Return to Play for children in school-related sports so thousands of other children are being missed.  She added that there is not that kind of structure for many children who are injured through other mechanisms, for example, motor vehicle, pedestrian, bikes.  Brian added that private schools are members of DIAA. 

There was some discussion about adult sports and that this would not be covered by recreational sports run by municipalities and how to provide at least provide education to these groups.  Brian commented about the letters sent to the City of Newark and New Castle County government regarding safety standards at the skateboard parks to no avail.  Suggestion was made that Division of Public Health could be instrumental in getting concussion information/education out to the public.
Jim asked about getting information on the REAP Program for sharing.  Jane explained that would not be a problem if it is to be used as an educational model for parents.  Bill added that this information could be sent out to parents in Pop Warner sports.  Jim commented that how would people who need this information get it readily.  Suggestion was made that BIAD could put REAP information on their website.  Esther commented that there are a lot of senior sports leagues that could find the information valuable.  Al suggested inviting someone from DPH.  Action item:  Kyle will inquire with DPH to see if there is interest in them getting involved.                 
BIA Development (How Other States Do It – NH & PA)
Jane spoke about this Committee’s involvement in pursuing the development of funding opportunities and resources for BIAD.  Jane stated that New Hampshire has been successful in doing this and have 24 full-time staff members in their Brain Injury Association.  Jane suggested contacting New Hampshire and Pennsylvania Brain Injury Associations and have ongoing discussion with them on how they achieved success in obtaining sustained funding and their relationship with State government.  Brian asked if the national organization would have more of a statewide perspective and suggested contacting them.  Esther explained that it depends on reporting standards and there is no direct oversight, although some technical assistance is given.  Esther suggested contacting the Brain Injury Association in Texas.  Jane also suggested contacting NASHIA (National Association of State Head Injury Administrators) and Debbie suggested contacting HRSA (Health Resources and Services Administration).  Jane commented that it is important to get information from outside resources on an ongoing basis.  Action Item:  Kyle will consult with the BIAD regarding collaborating with them on getting feedback from the above-mentioned organizations and invigorate and sustain BIAD.             
Coverage of Cognitive Rehabilitation Therapy
Debbie spoke about important information she has obtained from Barb Dively of the ABIN-PA.  Debbie referred to a handout which includes an ABIN-PA flyer regarding cognitive rehabilitation therapy for children under 21 on Medical Assistance when billed as 97532 by an Occupational Therapist.  Debbie stated that this is part of federal Medicaid for Children’s Services.  She stated that she also checked on the limitations on hours for this therapy.  She contacted Lisa Zimmerman and Lisa Bond for accuracy on the notes she had from the 9/27/13 meeting regarding the Assessment Tools where Bill Love stated that cognitive rehab is covered under the Delaware LTC Waivers and there was not a written cap on the number of hours of service, but the client needs prior authorization to be granted hours and must demonstrate a need.  Debbie received confirmation from Lisa Bond and Lisa Zimmerman.  They added that Medicaid eligibility is based on financial and medical criteria.  Brian added that to be eligible for the Children’s Community Alternative Disability Program, the child must meet nursing home level of care and SSI standard for medical disability.  Brian will send the regulations to Debbie.  Brian commented that Delaware’s regulations are more liberal than some other states.    Kim added that the DMMA Medical Director (Dr. Brazen) makes that determination.  Debbie stated it is important to note that children under 21 on Medical Assistance are covered for Cognitive Rehabilitation Therapy when billed as 97532 by an Occupational Therapist.  

Bill spoke about his involvement with veterans, most of whom are covered by the VA, but not all.  He is seeking coverage for those who do not fall into the usual range of children or the elderly.  Bill spoke about his personal story in getting services for his adult son.  Esther spoke about a cap if the service is community-based because of the benefits of having cognitive therapy done in the home or on-site.  Brian noted that cognitive therapy for adults should be included for adults under the Diamond State Health Plan Plus Medicaid Program if the eligibility criteria is met.  Kim commented that the goal for DMMA and the MCOs is to keep people in their homes and out of nursing homes.  Brian added that more information can be found on DHSS’s website.  Kim added that they have been able to transfer many people from nursing homes into the community because of the expanded benefit package.  Al asked if there are services for people who make too much to be Medicaid financial eligible.  Carolyn stated that DSAAPD offers some services for those who make a little more than Medicaid qualifying services through the ADRC (Aging and Disability Resource Center), including Options Counseling.  

Debbie asked for approval to continue working on this and present further information at the next meeting.  The eventual goal would be to determine how to publicize this important information to survivors and their families.  Debbie asked if there were any additional issues that needed follow-up.  Debbie commented that one of her concerns is who would provide CRT services.  Jim suggested that it would be better for us to sort the issues out and provide a pathway to services for families.  Jim offered to work on this because it is a huge opportunity that is not well understood and currently utilized.  He hoped to provide recommendations and guidance.  Bill asked what is the end goal and Debbie said it would be to function in the community and be as independent as possible.  Jane added that this is very specific for people with brain injuries and involves training the brain in its thinking capacities.  Bill added that it was important for people to understand the structure and the end goal.  Esther stated that she has a good definition and explanation of the purpose of CRT that she will send to Debbie.  Brian commented that the BIAD Resource Guide could be updated to include this.  He suggested checking the Resource Guide to see what is listed currently for CRT.  Kim recommended that when a document for families is created that it be presented to DMMA for approval to ensure that information is correct.  Kim stated that there are two ways to get a list of providers through the MCOs:  the provider manual which is online and searchable or by contacting member services.  Kim will confirm how to search specifically for CRTs.  

Jim spoke about CRT being very specific and much needed services for survivors of brain injuries.  He recently attended a New Castle County Support Group meeting and no one attending (about 10-12 people) had ever received CRT nor were able to hold down a job or become independent in the community.  He added that this is a huge issue for the brain injury community and not obvious to the lay person.  He wants this Committee needs to start understanding this over time so we can better advocate for this community.  Jim stated that there is a huge gap between need and availability of services.  He said this is a major cause of disability for pediatric and adults in this community, particularly with pediatrics, who get stuck at the learning level of when injury occurred.  Bill commented that the Commissioner of Veteran Affairs is interested in helping those who fall through the cracks, which includes veterans.  Debbie asked if anyone is interested in working on this.  Ann, Esther and Jane indicated an interest.              
Clubhouse Continuum Project
Esther provided that they are working with DHCI and Governor Bacon on this project.  One participant is under Delaware Physicians Care and one is under United Health Care.  One participant has started the pilot and has been approved for six months.  They are waiting for approval for the second participant to begin.  They are using two different models.  Kim clarified that the funding for the Point of Hope adult day program comes from DSAAPD, not managed care.  Esther commented that DSAAPD is providing $10,000 toward the pilot.  Esther gave a quick review of specific issues.  She will keep everyone updated with the progress.                       
Housing for Persons with Brain Injury
Esther spoke about issues in getting a group home for four or less participants that is specifically for people with brain injury.  Esther explained that MFP (Money Follows the Person) program will not fund anyone going back into an institutional setting or in a home with four plus people.  Point of Hope is looking into the possibility of starting one four-person house.  This house would be staffed 24/7 by personal attendant hours for each individual, so the same four people would hire the same staff.  Brian asked if this would be considered transitional or semi-permanent; Esther said semi-permanent because it would be funded under SRAP initially and eventually replaced by Section 8.  All of this needs to be worked through.   DDDS has a housing model.  Brian added that DSAMH also has group homes in their continuum.  Esther does not expect this to happen for a year.  Esther spoke about the need for housing for people with brain injuries.  The model was formulated by Andrea Fisher and Jeremy Dressen of United Healthcare.                 
Membership

Esther spoke about increasing membership in a broader sense and thinking out of the box.  She invited Bill and Gigi because they represent the adult side.  There was some discussion on having representation from a high school student, but Jane thought it would be more beneficial for our process to have an adult survivor or parent of a child with brain injury.   Bill spoke about his involvement with his adult son with a brain injury and his issues of reintegrating into society, even though his main purpose in attending meetings is for veterans.  Esther would like to keep membership as a standing item on the agenda for a time.  Jane commented that representation is needed from Department of Education.  Esther commented that DPH should be represented at every meeting.                             
Assessment Tool (Any Progress?)
Debbie spoke about awaiting word on the outcomes of the meeting, saying that Bill asked them to give him a couple of months to work on it.  Kim added that to her knowledge she has not received any follow-up from the last meeting.  She can follow-up with Health Services.  Action Item:  Kyle will inquire by email to Lisa Zimmerman for an update.   
PATBI Report

Brian reviewed the November, 2013 Report (handout).  Regarding IV. Executive Function Disorder.  Jane commented that this is not a recognized disorder.  Debbie asked Jane if DOE was only recognizing 35 people in the Special Education Department with TBIs; Brian clarified that the number on DOE’s website states 50, but the section on that website has not been updated since 2012.  Brian asked Kristin (GACEC) to follow-up with the Special Ed Director because it is a valuable statistic for us to know.  Brian will send Kristen the website link if needed.  Jim spoke about Executive Function Disorder being used frequently in terminology in the brain injury community and it is a huge problem for people with brain injuries, although it is not a criteria used in the Special Education arena.  He asked if there were neuro-psychological evaluations to measure these types of deficits; Jane stated there were.    
Jim wanted to encourage this Committee to be mindful that these kinds of disabilities are a serious problem and in venues like Special Ed where there seems to be a disconnect on how the neuro-psychological community would measure this and how services would be provided on the basis of those kinds of measures that maybe something that we need to work on.   Brian gave an example of what would likely happen in special ed if you could show a child was exhibiting executive functioning deficits with a TBI; he would probably be labeled TBI.  Another example he gave was a child with a closed head injury which was not reported and the child started exhibiting memory problems and ADHS had been ruled out, but if the assessment had been done under Learning Disorder (LD), they would be classified as LD and would include those subparts.                                            
BIAD Report

Tammy stated that the Embellish Your Mellon event was well attended, with 61 people registered.  The next major event for BIAD is the Annual Conference to be held at Dover Downs in March, 2014.
OTHER BUSINESS

none
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
none
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 3:50 pm.  The next Committee meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 2, 2013, Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.      
Respectively submitted,
Jo Singles
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/nov13min
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